MASTER AGREEMENT

between

The Frankfort-Elberta Area School Board

and

Frankfort-Elberta Educational Support Personnel Association

affiliate of

Northern Michigan Education Association

Michigan Education Association

National Education Association

April 20, 2005- June 30, 2007

Comment [JT1]:

TABLE OF CONTENTS	
ARTICLE 1	4
AGREEMENT	4
ARTICLE 2	4
PURPOSE	4
ARTICLE 3	
RECOGNITION	
ARTICLE 4	5
EXTENT OF AGREEMENT	5
ARTICLE 5	
DISTRICT/EMPLOYER RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 6.	
ASSOCIATION / UNION RIGHTS	
ARTICLE 7	
EMPLOYEE RIGHTS AND PROTECTION	8
ARTICLE 8.	
GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE	10
ARTICLE 9.	
CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS	13
ARTICLE 10.	
NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE	
ARTICLE 11	
AGENCY SHOP AND EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATION FEE	
ARTICLE 12	
SENIORITY	
ARTICLE 13.	
LAYOFF, REDUCTION, AND RECALL OF PERSONNEL	
ARTICLE 14.	
QUALIFICATIONS	
ARTICLE 15	
VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, AND PROMOTIONS	
ARTICLE 16.	
WORK SCHEDULES AND OVERTIME	
ARTICLE 17	
SCHOOL CANCELLATIONS, DELAYS, AND EARLY DISMISSALS	22
ARTICLE 18.	
MISCELLANEOUS HEALTH AND SAFETY	23
ARTICLE 19	
WORKING CONDITIONS	
ARTICLE 20.	
TRAINING AND EDUCATION	25
ARTICLE 21	
PAID LEAVE DAYS	
ARTICLE 22	
UNPAID LEAVE DAYS	
ARTICLE 23.	
DAID VACATION	32

ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING	ARTICLE 24	33
MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS 34 ARTICLE 26 34 SEPARABILITY 34 ARTICLE 27 34 JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND COMPENSATION 34 ARTICLE 28 37 FRINGE BENEFITS 37 ARTICLE 29 39 DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES 39 ARTICLE 30 40 EVALUATION 40 ARTICLE 31 41 SPECIAL PROVISIONS 41 BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE 41 ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	PAID HOLIDAYS	33
ARTICLE 26	ARTICLE 25	34
SEPARABILITY 34 ARTICLE 27 34 JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND COMPENSATION 34 ARTICLE 28 37 FRINGE BENEFITS 37 ARTICLE 29 39 DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES 39 ARTICLE 30 40 EVALUATION 40 ARTICLE 31 41 SPECIAL PROVISIONS 41 BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE 41 ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	34
ARTICLE 27	ARTICLE 26	34
JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND COMPENSATION 34 ARTICLE 28 37 FRINGE BENEFITS 37 ARTICLE 29 39 DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES 39 ARTICLE 30 40 EVALUATION 40 ARTICLE 31 41 SPECIAL PROVISIONS 41 BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE 41 ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	SEPARABILITY	34
ARTICLE 28 37 FRINGE BENEFITS 37 ARTICLE 29 39 DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES 39 ARTICLE 30 40 EVALUATION 40 ARTICLE 31 41 SPECIAL PROVISIONS 41 BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE 41 ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	ARTICLE 27	34
FRINGE BENEFITS 37 ARTICLE 29 39 DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES 39 ARTICLE 30 40 EVALUATION 40 ARTICLE 31 41 SPECIAL PROVISIONS 41 BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE 41 ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND COMPENSATION	34
ARTICLE 29	ARTICLE 28	37
DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES 39 ARTICLE 30 40 EVALUATION 40 ARTICLE 31 41 SPECIAL PROVISIONS 41 BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE 41 ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	FRINGE BENEFITS	37
ARTICLE 30	ARTICLE 29	39
EVALUATION 40 ARTICLE 31 41 SPECIAL PROVISIONS 41 BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE 41 ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES	39
ARTICLE 31	ARTICLE 30	40
SPECIAL PROVISIONS	EVALUATION	40
BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE	ARTICLE 31	41
ARTICLE 32 43 ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING 43 ARTICLE 33 44 DURATION OF AGREEMENT 44	SPECIAL PROVISIONS	41
ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING	BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE	41
ARTICLE 33		
DURATION OF AGREEMENT44		
	ARTICLE 33	44
	DURATION OF AGREEMENT	44
APPENDIX A	APPENDIX A	45
GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM45	GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM	45

AGREEMENT

1.01 This Agreement entered into this 20th day of April, 2005 by and between the Board of Education of the Frankfort-Elberta Area Schools, hereinafter referred to as the "Board," "District," or "Employer," and the Frankfort-Elberta Educational Support Personnel Association/Northern Michigan Education Association/Michigan Education Association/National Education Association.

1-02 In consideration of the following mutual covenants, the above parties do hereby mutually agree to the terms and conditions hereinafter set forth.

ARTICLE 2

PURPOSE

- 2.01 This Agreement is negotiated pursuant to the Public Employment Act No. 336 of the Public Acts of 1947, as amended, to establish the terms and conditions of Employment for the members of the bargaining unit herein defined.
- 2.02 The general purpose of this Agreement is also to promote orderly and peaceful labor relations for the benefit of the students of the Frankfort-Elberta Area Schools, the public, the Board of Education, the Association, and the bargaining representatives which shall prevail for the duration of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 3

RECOGNITION

3-01 The Frankfort-Elberta School, hereinafter "Employer" or "District" hereby recognizes Northern Michigan Education Association, an affiliate of the Michigan Education Association, hereinafter the Association/Union, as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative, for the purpose of and as defined in the Public Employment Relations Act, as amended, MCLA 423.201 et sea.; MSA 17.455 (1) et seq., (PERA), for all personnel (as certified by the Michigan Employment Relations Commission) whether full- or part-time, employed or to be employed by the Employer performing or to perform any work currently being performed by Bargaining Unit Members (including probationary Employees) or any similar work including by way of illustration only, but not limited to all custodial/maintenance employees, secretaries, bus drivers, paraprofessionals, and food service employees, but excluding:

Three (3)) confidential Employees (Executive secretary to the Superintendent, Part-time secretary, and Superintendent's secretary), Maintenance Supervisor and Bus Supervisor, Food Services Supervisor, substitute employees, and all other employees.

3-02 Unless otherwise indicated, use of the term "Employee"/"Bargaining Unit Member" when used hereinafter in this Agreement shall refer to all members of the above-defined bargaining

unit. Within the various classifications of Bargaining Unit Members covered herein there shall be the following categories:

- a. Full-Time: A Bargaining Unit Member who is regularly employed to work not less than six (6) hours per day or thirty (30) hours per week.
- b. Part-Time: A Bargaining Unit Member who is regularly employed to work less than thirty (30) hours per week.
- c. School year Bargaining Unit Members: Bargaining Unit Members employed to work a minimum of one hundred eighty (180) days or whose employment follows the school calendar.
- d. Full-year Bargaining Unit Members: Bargaining Unit Members who are employed to work on a twelve-month basis.
- e. School year Bargaining Unit Members who work during a defined break in the school calendar will not move to full-year status while working on special projects during those breaks.
- 3.03 Further excluded from the terms and conditions of this Agreement are students, CETA students, and temporary hourly help not employed on a regular basis to meet seasonal needs. The Administration and the Association leadership will meet during the first part of May each year to discuss potential summer employment opportunities for members of the bargaining unit. The District agrees to publish a list of potential summer employment opportunities by June 1st of each school year. Current Bargaining Unit Members shall be offered temporary work first except in case of emergency. During the summer months, the District shall notify each Bargaining Unit Member of available work providing that the Employee has notified the Superintendent's office of his/her desire for such work ten (10) days prior to the end of the school year. Two (2) refusals of said work shall drop the Employee from the availability list.
- 3.04 Substitute: A person who is employed to fill a full- or part-time position on a per diem basis while the regular Bargaining Unit Member is absent or on approved leave. It is expressly understood and agreed that a substitute shall in no case fill a bargaining unit position for a period in excess of the probationary period. On the sixty-first (61st) consecutive day of work, the substitute shall move to probationary status.
- 3.05 It is expressly recognized by the parties that the Maintenance Supervisor and Bus Supervisor, Executive Secretary to the Superintendent, Superintendent's Secretary, Building Principals, and Superintendent may perform bargaining unit work in circumstances such as emergency situations, when operational and scheduling difficulties are encountered, in the testing of materials and equipment, in the instruction or training of Employees to ensure continuity of essential administrative or educational functions of the school district.

ARTICLE 4

EXTENT OF AGREEMENT

4.01 This Agreement shall constitute the full and complete commitment between both the Board and the Association and may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from, or modified only

- through the voluntary, mutual consent of these parties in the form of a written and signed amendment to this Agreement.
- 4.02 Any individual contract between the Board and an individual Bargaining Unit Member heretofore executed shall be subject to and consistent with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and shall be so subject and consistent beginning as of the date of execution of this Agreement. If an individual contract contains any language inconsistent with this Agreement, this Agreement, during its duration, shall be controlling.
- 4.03 This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations or practices of the Board, which shall be directly contradictory to explicit provisions to this Agreement.

DISTRICT/EMPLOYER RIGHTS

- The Union recognizes that the Employer has the responsibility and authority to adopt rules or policies, to manage and direct on behalf of the public, operations and activities of the Frankfort-Elberta Schools to the full extent authorized by law provided that such rights and responsibilities shall be exercised by the Employer in conformity with the provisions of this Agreement. These rights shall include by way of illustration and not by way of limitation to include:
 - a. Manage and control the school's business, the equipment, the operations and to direct the working forces and affairs of the Employer.
 - b. Continue its rights and past practice of assignment and direction of work of all of its personnel, determine the number of shifts and hours of work, starting and ending times, length of the work year, and scheduling of all the foregoing, but not in conflict with the specific provisions of this Agreement.
 - c. The right to direct the working force, including the right to hire, promote, suspend and discharge Employees, transfer Employees, assign work or extra duties to Employees, determine the size of the work force and to lay off Employees.
 - d. Determine the services, supplies and equipment necessary to continue its operations and to determine the methods, schedules and standards of operation, the means, methods, and processes of carrying on the work.
 - e. Adopt reasonable rules and regulations.
 - f. Determine the location or relocation of its facilities, including the establishment or relocations of new schools, buildings, departments, divisions or subdivisions thereof and the relocation or closing of offices, departments, divisions or subdivisions, buildings or other facilities.
 - g. Determine the placement of operations, production, services, maintenance or distribution of work, and the source of materials and supplies.
 - h. Determine the financial policies, including all accounting procedures, and all matters pertaining to public relations.

Determine the size of the management organization, its functions, authority, amount of supervision and table of organization provided that the Employer shall not abridge any rights from Employees as specifically provided for in this Agreement.

ARTICLE 6

ASSOCIATION / UNION RIGHTS

- 6.01 The Association shall have, in addition or in conjunction with other rights herein set forth, the following rights:
 - a. Special conferences for important matters will be arranged between the Association President and the designated representative of the Board upon the request of either party, to be scheduled according to their mutual convenience. Requests for such meetings shall be in writing and shall state the proposed topics for discussion at such conference. These meetings shall in no way replace or circumvent the grievance procedure.
 - b. The Union shall have the rights of access to a bulletin Board, or section thereof, in each building for the purpose of posting union materials. The Union shall also have the right of using the existing inter-school district document delivery system and this union Employees' mail boxes, to distribute union material to Bargaining Unit Members of this union. Bargaining Unit Members shall have the right to use the District's E-mail system to communicate with Bargaining Unit Members and their representatives.
 - c. The Union shall have the right to use and/or have access to Employer facilities and equipment, including typewriters, computers, fax machines, mimeographing machines, other duplicating equipment, calculating machines, and audio-visual equipment at reasonable times when such equipment is not otherwise in use and the Employee is not on duty. The Union shall pay for the reasonable cost of all materials and supplies incident to such use.
 - d. The Association shall have the right of using school facilities for meeting at times when such facilities are not otherwise in use and upon the express prior permission of the administrator or designee responsible for such facilities. The Association shall be responsible for proper use of all facilities, including leaving them in the same condition as they were prior to the Association's meeting.
 - e. Duly authorized representatives of the Union and its respective affiliates shall be permitted to transact official Union business on Employer property at all reasonable times, provided that this shall not interfere with or interrupt normal school operations. Said representatives shall notify the supervisor of their presence and the approximate length of time of the visit.
 - f. The Employer agrees to furnish to the Association in response to reasonable requests for information concerning the financial resources of the district. The Association agrees to pay legally permissible costs, when required, to provide such information. It is expressly understood and agreed that this provision shall not obligate the Board or administration to release information which is either: Confidential or privileged at law, including

- attorney- client communications from the Board's attorney to any member of the administration or Board, and minutes of all executive sessions of the Board.
- g. The rights granted herein to the Union shall not be granted or extended to any competing labor organization unless this union is decertified by its current membership.
- h. The Board shall provide up to five (5) work days per year of released time for the handling of Association business as deemed necessary by the Association president. The Association will pay the cost of the substitute. No more than two (2) Employees gone on any one day.

EMPLOYEE RIGHTS AND PROTECTION

- 7.01 Pursuant to the Michigan Public Employment Relation Act, as amended, MCLA 423.201 et seq.; MSA 17.455(1) et seq., (PERA) the Employer hereby agrees that every Bargaining Unit Member shall have the right to freely organize, join, and support the Association/Union. The Employer undertakes and agrees that it will not discourage or deprive or coerce any Bargaining Unit Member in the enjoyment of any rights conferred by PERA; that it will not discriminate against any Bargaining Unit Member with respect to hours, wages or any terms or conditions of employment by reason of his/her membership in the Union; his/her participation in any activities of the Union or collective negotiations with the Employer, his/her institution of any grievance, complaint, or proceeding under this Agreement, or otherwise with respect to any terms or conditions of employment.
- 7.02 The employer agrees that it will in no way discriminate against or between Bargaining Unit Members covered by this Agreement because of their race, creed, religion, color, national origin or ancestry, age, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, physical characteristics or handicap, or place of residence.
- 7.03 Each Employee shall have the right to have an Association representative present at any scheduled meeting or conference with an administrator at which there exists a reasonable likelihood that the conference will result in imposition or recommendation therefore of disciplinary sanctions against said Employee. No disciplinary action shall be taken against an Employee without the presence of such representation (unless waived by the Employee) except in situations in which both immediate action is appropriate and prior notification of a representative is not reasonably possible. If disciplinary action shall become likely at a given meeting, the Employee shall be advised immediately of such possibility and be advised of the right to representation under this provision of the Agreement.
- No Bargaining Unit Member shall be disciplined without just cause. The term "discipline" as used in this Agreement includes reprimands, suspensions with or without pay, reductions in rank, compensation, or occupational advantage, or discharges. Any such discipline shall be subject to the grievance procedure hereinafter set forth including arbitration. The specific grounds for disciplinary action will be presented in writing to the Bargaining Unit Member and the Union in a reasonable and prudent period of time. Probationary Employees are excluded from this provision.

A Bargaining Unit Member will have the right upon written request to review the contents of his/her personnel file and to have a representative of the Association accompany him/her in such review. Such reviews shall not be held during the Employee's regular duty hours unless expressly authorized by the Employee's immediate supervisor. Upon prior written permission of the Bargaining Unit Member, a non Bargaining Unit Member Union representative may review the Bargaining Unit Member's file when necessary for contract administration purposes or to provide the Bargaining Unit Member representation in other administrative or legal proceedings.

Recognizing that the personnel file is a important element of an employee's work life, the District will attempt to notify employees when any item is added to the employee's personnel file. Of special importance for notification are communications regarding an employee's work performance or related behavior. When a written complaint is received regarding an employee, the District will notify the employee regarding the complaint and will decide, after conferring with the employee and association representative, whether the information contained in the complaint is verifiable and should be included in the employee's personnel file.

In the event that the District receives a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request for the personnel file(s) of any bargaining unit member(s), the District will attempt to notify the bargaining unit member in a timely fashion. The bargaining unit member will be provided with an opportunity to review the contents as soon as possible.

- Any complaint made against an Employee by any parent, student, or other person and entered into his/her personnel file must be made in writing, signed and dated by the complainant and will be called to the attention of the Employee within seven (7) work days of its receipt unless the Union is notified in writing that the Employee is absent due to illness or extenuating circumstances. The written complaint shall include the names of the complainants, administrative action taken, and remedy clearly stated. The Bargaining Unit Member may submit a written notation or reply regarding the complaint, and the same shall be attached to the file copy of the material in question. When complaints are placed in a Bargaining Unit Member's file, the affected Bargaining Unit Member shall review and sign said material; such signature shall be understood to indicate awareness of the material but in no instance shall said signature be interpreted to mean agreement with the content of the complaint. All recommendations to prospective employers shall be based solely on the contents of the Bargaining Unit Member's personnel file.
- 7.07 Any case of job-related assault upon or involving an Employee shall be immediately reported to the administration by the Employee. The administration shall render all reasonable assistance in connection with the handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities.

If an Employee is sued because of disciplinary or supervisory action taken by the Employee against a student, the Board, upon determination that the Employee has acted within the scope of administration policy, will render reasonable assistance in connection with the handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities. Reasonable assistance shall include protection from liability from students and/or parents in cases of student misuse of the District's electronic resources.

7.08 The employer will provide for each Employee upon request a lockable drawer/cabinet at the Employee's work site.

ARTICLE 8

GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE

- 8-01 Definition of a Grievance: A claim by an Employee or the Association that there has been a violation, misapplication, or misinterpretation of the express terms of this Agreement may be processed as a grievance as hereinafter provided.
- 8-02 The discipline and discharge of probationary Employees shall not be the basis of any grievance filed under the procedure outlined in this Article.
- 8-03 For the purpose of this Article, Association shall mean the president or his/her designee.
 - a. Investigation of grievance shall take place only during times when neither the Association representative nor any Employee whom the Association may feel it necessary to interview for purposes of the investigation is on duty.
 - PROVIDED, however, that such investigations may take place during regular duty hours in cases where the representative's immediate supervisor has granted approval therefore, based on a finding that the immediate investigation is necessary to protect the health or safety of Employees or students.
 - 2. Whenever the representative is engaged in an investigation pursuant to paragraph 8.03a.l above, he/she shall first inform his/her immediate supervisor of the name of the Employees he/she intends to interview and shall notify said supervisor immediately upon his/her leaving from and returning to duty, except in an immediate danger issue when informing immediate supervisor is not possible.
 - b. Grievance presentations shall be scheduled by mutual agreement of the administration and the Association. If a presentation is so scheduled during the Association Representative's regular duty hours, the Association Representative shall be given time off PROVIDED that at such presentation the Association Representative acts as the sole authorized representative of the grievant and the Association.
- 8.04 All the time limits described in this Article shall be computed in terms of "work days" which shall be defined as days when the school district administrative offices are open and regularly scheduled for business.
- 8.05 Written grievances as required herein shall contain the following:
 - It shall identify any allegedly aggrieved individual Employee(s) and shall be signed by the authorized Association representative;
 - b. It shall contain a synopsis of the facts giving rise to the alleged violation;
 - c. It shall cite the section or subsections of this contract alleged to have been violated, and shall state how the grieved action is violative of such provisions;
 - d. It shall contain the date of the alleged violation;
 - e. It shall specify the relief requested.

Any written grievance not in accordance with the above requirements may be rejected as improper. Such a rejection shall not extend the time limitations for filing appeals set forth herein. Written grievances meeting above criteria shall be on a form as executed by the Association in Appendix A.

- 8.06 Informal Level An Employee alleging a violation of the express provisions of this contract shall within seven (7) work days of its occurrence or knowledge of its occurrence orally discuss the concern with his/her immediate supervisor in an attempt to resolve same. The Association Representative may be present during these discussions if requested by the Employee of the union. If the Bargaining Unit Member is not satisfied with the result(s) of the meeting, or if no resolution is obtained within five (5) days of the discussion, the Association Representative, if in agreement with the Employee, shall reduce the concern to writing.
- 8.07 Formal Level One (1) Grievance: If a complaint is not resolved in a conference between the affected Bargaining Unit Member(s) and his/her immediate supervisor, the complaint may be formalized as a grievance. A formalized grievance shall be submitted, in writing, within eleven (11) days of the meeting between the immediate supervisor and the affected Bargaining Unit Member(s). A copy of the grievance shall be sent to the Union and the immediate supervisor. Within five (5) days of receipt of the grievance, the immediate supervisor shall meet with the Association Representative and the Employee in an effort to resolve the grievance. The immediate supervisor shall issue his/her disposition of the grievance in writing within five (5) days of such meeting, and shall furnish a copy thereof to the Association and grievant(s).
- 8.08 Formal Level Two (2) Grievance: If the Association or the Employee is not satisfied with the Level 1 disposition of the grievance and if either the Employee or the Association authorizes in writing an appeal of the grievance disposition, or if no disposition has been made within five (5) days of such meeting, the grievance may be filed by either the Employee or the Association with the Superintendent.

Within five (5) days of receipt of the duly authorized appeal to Level 2, the Superintendent or his designee shall meet with the Association and/or the Employee on the grievance and shall issue his/her disposition of the grievance in writing within ten (10) days of such meeting and shall furnish a copy thereof to the Association and grievant(s).

- 8.09 Formal Level Three (3) Grievance: If the Association is not satisfied with the Level 2 disposition of the grievance, it shall, within ten (10) days of receipt of the Superintendent's response, or if no disposition has been made by the Superintendent within the period above provided, notify the Superintendent of its intent to submit the dispute to the American Arbitration Association (AAA) for arbitration. If the parties cannot agree as to the Arbitrator, the Arbitrator shall be selected by the American Arbitration Association. The request for arbitration shall also include a specific statement as to the Association's rationale for alleging that the Superintendent's disposition of each contract violation alleged in the grievance was not correct or proper. The fees and expenses of the arbitrator shall be shared equally by the Union and Employer. Both parties agree to be bound by the award of the arbitrator.
- 8.10 Miscellaneous Conditions
 - a. Grievances filed as Union grievances may, at the option of the Union be initiated at Formal Level #2 of the grievance procedure if no remedy could be granted at Level 1.

- b. The decision of the arbitrator shall be subject to review in accordance with the applicable standards for judicial review.
- c. Restrictions on the Arbitrator's Authority: The arbitrator shall have no power to:
 - 1. Add to, subtract from, disregard, alter or modify any of the terms of its Agreement
 - 2. Rule on any grievance previously barred from the scope of the grievance procedure.
 - 3. Consider more than one grievance at the same time except upon expressed written mutual consent of the parties.
 - 4. Rule where no wage loss has been caused by the action of the Superintendent complained of, and the Superintendent or District shall be under no obligation to make monetary adjustments and the arbitrator shall have no power to order one.
 - 5. Arbitration awards or grievance settlements will not be made retroactive beyond the date of the occurrence or non-occurrence of the event upon which the grievance is based.
 - 6. Award punitive damages.
 - 7. Establish wage schedules.
 - 8. Rule on an issue based upon the supervisor's Employee evaluation unless the process or procedure, as outlined in this Agreement, is not followed in accordance with Article 31: Evaluation of Employees.
 - 9. Interpret law or issue a ruling on a subject where there is a procedure prescribed under law for seeking relief (e.g. Wage and Hour, E.E.O., M.E.R.C., etc.).
- 8.11 Should an Employee fail to institute a grievance within the time limits specified, the grievance will not be processed. Should a grievant fail to appeal a decision within the limits specified, all further proceedings on a previously instituted grievance shall be barred. Should the Employer fail to respond within the prescribed time limits, the grievance may be advanced to the next level of the grievance procedure.
- 8.12 All preparation, filing, presentation or consideration of grievances shall be held at times other than when an Employee or a participating Union representative are to be at their assigned duty stations except as agreed by the parties.
- 8.13 The time limits provided in this Article shall be strictly observed but may be extended by written agreement of both the parties. In the event a grievance is filed after May 15th of any year and strict adherence to the time limits may result in hardship to any party, the Superintendent shall use his/her best efforts to process such grievance prior to the end of the school term or as soon thereafter as possible.
- 8.14 Notwithstanding the expiration of this Agreement, any claim or grievance arising hereunder with regard to an action or event occurring prior to said expiration may be processed through the grievance procedure until resolution.
- 8.15 A grievant who must be involved in the grievance procedure during the workday shall be excused with pay for that purpose. The Bargaining Unit Member shall return to duty when his/her participation is completed. When additional Bargaining Unit Members are required to

participate in a hearing during the work day, they shall be excused with pay; provided, however, that the Association will pay the cost of a substitute when one is hired.

ARTICLE 9

CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS

- 9.01 Both parties recognize the desirability of continuous and uninterrupted operation of the instructional program during the normal school year and the avoidance of disputes which threaten to interfere with such operations. Since the parties are establishing a comprehensive grievance procedure under which unresolved disputes may be settled by an impartial third party, the parties have removed the basic cause of work interruptions during the period of this Agreement. The Association/Union accordingly agrees that it will not, during the period of this Agreement, directly or indirectly, engage in our assist in any strike against the Employer.
- 9.02 The Employer agrees that it will not lockout any Bargaining Unit Member during the term of this agreement.
- 9.03 Neither the Association nor any Employee in the bargaining unit shall attempt by threats, coercion, promises or inducement, or any other means whatsoever to cause any Employee of the school district, whether or not a member of this bargaining unit, to withhold services in whole or part or to refuse to report for duty. Any Employee acting in violation of this provision shall be subject to immediate discipline up to and including discharge.

ARTICLE 10

NEGOTIATIONS PROCEDURE

- 10.01 Upon request, the designated representative of the employer and the Association's bargaining committees should meet during the term of the contract for the purpose of reviewing the administration of the contract and to resolve problems that may arise. These meetings are not intended to by-pass the grievance' procedure. Each party will submit to the other, an agenda covering what they wish to discuss. Should such a meeting result in a mutually acceptable amendment to the Agreement, then the amendment shall be subject to ratification by the Employer and the Association provided that the respective bargaining committees shall be empowered to effect temporary accommodations to resolve special problems.
- Neither party in any negotiations shall have any control over the selection of the negotiating or bargaining representatives of the other party. The parties mutually pledge that their representatives will be clothed with all necessary power and authority to make proposals, consider proposals, and make concessions in the course of negotiations, subject to final ratification by the Board and by the Association. The parties' representatives shall be empowered during negotiations to enter into "tentative agreements" (TA), which shall be in writing, dated and initialed by chief spokespersons on a provision by provision basis.
- 10.03 There shall be two signed copies of any final agreement. One copy shall be retained by the Employer and one by the Association.

- 10.04 Negotiations between the parties on a successor Agreement shall begin at least sixty (60) workdays prior to the expiration of the contract term.
- 10.05 All hereto mentioned copies of the final Agreement shall be printed within thirty (30) work days after the Agreement is signed and ratified by both parties and copies presented to each bargaining unit Employee, and twenty (20) additional copies of the Agreement given to the Board and twenty (20) additional copies of the Agreement given to the Union.

AGENCY SHOP AND EMPLOYEE REPRESENTATION FEE

- 11-01 The parties expressly recognized the right of each Employee to freely join or refrain from joining the Frankfort-Elberta Educational Support Personnel Association/Northern Michigan Education Association Michigan Education Association/National Education Association (FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA) and no Employee shall be discriminated against by reason of his/her joining or refusing to join FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA. The FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA is required by law to represent all Employees in the bargaining unit fairly and equally as required by law without regard to an Employee's FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA membership. Therefore, it is agreed that a representation fee shall be deducted from the pay of each Employee as hereinafter provided, upon Board receipt from the FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA of the duly executed current Employee authorization for such deduction.
- Representation Fee Selection. As a condition of employment, all Employees covered by this Agreement shall, following thirty (30) work days from the effective date of this Agreement or thirty (30) work days from their date of hire, whichever is later, pay either:
 - a. Union Membership Dues. The membership fee or dues uniformly required of members of the FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA; or
 - b. Union Representation Service Fee. A legally permissible fee not to exceed the amount of regular dues.
 - c. If an Employee fails to make a selection, he/she shall be deemed to have selected the payment of the union representation service fee.
 - d. The payroll deduction of union membership dues and union representation service fees is authorized under the terms of this Agreement. The District therefore agrees to payroll deduction of union membership dues and union representation service fees from the Employees wages, pursuant to the authority set forth in MCLA 408.477, and remit same to the Association. Monies so deducted shall be remitted to the Association or its designee, no later than twenty (20) workdays following deduction.
 - e. Each Employee and the Union hereby authorize the employer to rely upon and honor certifications of the local union financial officer or a designated representative of the Union, regarding the amounts for payroll deductions.
 - f. Indemnification. The FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA assumes full responsibility for the validity and legality of the provisions herein set forth. If any such action is brought against the Board in a court of competent jurisdiction or in an administrative agency or

any other legal forum because of its application of this Article, the FEESPA/NMEA/MEA/NEA expressly agrees to indemnify and save the Board of Education, including each individual Board Member and then- agents, the School District, harmless against any and all fees, awards, claims, demands, costs, suits, judgments, or other forms of liability or expense including back pay, all court or administrative agency costs, reasonable attorneys fees, witness fees, court reporters costs and/or transcript expenses which may arise out of or by reason of action by the Board or its agents for the purpose of complying with this Article provided:

- 1. The Employer give timely notice of such action to the Association and permits the Association intervention as a party, and
- 2. The Employer gives full and complete cooperation to the Association and its counsel in securing and giving evidence, obtaining witnesses, and making relevant information available at both trial and appellate levels.
- g. Employees, as outlined in this Article 12, shall sign and deliver to the Employer, an assignment authorizing deduction of union membership dues normally eight (8) days prior to the second pay of the year. Such authorization shall continue in effect from year to year unless revoked by the Employee or Association. Pursuant to such authorization, the Employer shall deduct one-tenth of such union membership dues from the regular salary check of such Employee each month for ten (10) months, beginning in September and ending in June of each year.
- h. Based on some court decisions, the parties acknowledge that the amount of the union representation service fee charged to non-members along with other required information may in some cases not be available and transmitted to non-members until mid school year (December, January, or February).
 - Consequently, the parties agree that the procedures in this Article relating to the payment or non-payment of the union representation service fee by non-members shall be activated thirty (30) days following the Association notification to the Employer and to non-members of the union representative service fee for that given school year. Both parties recognize that late notification to employer of respective dues to be deducted, will necessitate a larger deduction for this purpose, over lesser number of pays than ten.
- i. If an Employee objects to the legitimacy of such union membership dues, or union representation service fee, any deductions herein above authorized shall be held in escrow by the Board until a determination of the legitimacy of the amount of the fee has been made in a court of competent jurisdiction.
- j. Upon appropriate written authorization from the Bargaining Unit Member, the Employer shall deduct from the salary of any such Bargaining Unit Member and make appropriate remittance for MEA Financial Services, MEA-sponsored programs (tax-deferred annuities, auto insurance, homeowner's insurance, etc.), MESSA programs not fully Employer-paid, credit union, savings bonds, charitable donations, MEA-PAC/NEA-PAC contributions or any other plans or programs jointly approved by the Association and Employer.

SENIORITY

- 12.01 Seniority shall be defined as the length of continuous employment in days within the district as a member of the bargaining unit. Accumulation of seniority shall begin on the Employee's first working day except as stated in Article 13.02. In the event that more than one individual Employee has the same starting date of work, position on the seniority list shall be determined by casting lots.
- 12.02 All newly hired Employees shall serve a sixty (60) workday probationary period. The probationary Employee shall be provided with a written evaluation of his/her work during the first thirty (30) workdays by the probationary Employee's immediate supervisor There shall be no seniority granted to probationary Employees, however, upon successful completion of the probationary period, the Employee's seniority date shall reflect the Employee's first working day.
- 12.03 Probationary Employees shall not be entitled to insurance benefits, leave days, or holidays, during their first thirty (30) workdays; however, upon completion of their first thirty (30) workday period, the Employee will be credited with the paid leave days (excluding holidays) from the date of initial employment and will be entitled to insurance benefits as defined elsewhere within this Master Agreement. In the event a probationary Employee is absent, the probationary period shall be extended accordingly.
- 12.04 Probationary Employees are subject to discipline and dismissal at the discretion of the district and shall have no recourse through the grievance procedure.
- 12.05 All Employees shall hold seniority "within district," and "within classification." The first shall reflect his/her most recent date of hire by the district. The second shall reflect his/her most recent date of district employment in one of its classifications. For purposes of this provision and this Agreement, all Employees shall be placed in one or more of the following classifications based on their current assignments.
 - a. Custodial Maintenance
 - b. Secretary
 - c. Food Service (Cooks)
 - d. Paraprofessionals (Aides)
 - e. Bus Driver
 - f. Housekeeper
- 12.06 The Employer shall prepare, maintain and post the seniority list by within District and within classification. The initial seniority list shall be prepared and posted conspicuously in all buildings of the district within forty-five (45) work days after the effective date of this Agreement with revisions and updates prepared and posted by October 15th annually thereafter. A copy of the seniority list and subsequent revisions shall be furnished to the Association. It shall be the responsibility of the Association to review the seniority list as issued by the Employer and to notify the Employer of any errors therein within twenty (20) workdays of its issuance.

- 12.07 Seniority shall be lost by a Bargaining Unit Member upon termination, resignation, or retirement. Seniority shall not be lost by a transfer to a non-bargaining unit position, but it shall not accrue further.
- 12.08 Seniority for Employees on layoff shall be retained until such laid off Employee's right to recall, as stated in Article 13: Layoff, Reduction, and Recall of Personnel; expires. Time during layoff will not be counted toward seniority accumulation.
- 12.09 For the purpose of Reduction in Personnel, Layoff and Recall, a Bargaining Unit Member working in more than one classification shall have his/her seniority in each classification recognized, subject to job descriptions.

LAYOFF, REDUCTION, AND RECALL OF PERSONNEL

- 13 -01 Layoff shall be defined as a determination by the Board to effectuate a reduction in the total number of Employees within a particular classification.
- 13-02 If the Employer determines that the number of Employees is in excess of its current requirements or budget, it shall have the right to reduce the number of Employees.
- 13-03 All Employees laid off by the Board shall be given notice of layoff at least thirty (30) calendar days prior to the effective date of the layoff. PROVIDED, however, that Employees may be laid off on only fourteen (14) calendar days prior notice in the event that emergency conditions render longer notice not reasonably feasible.
- Any Employee laid off pursuant to this Article may upon application and at his/her option, continue to receive insurance protection, as outlined in this Agreement, in accordance with Cobra Requirements from the date of layoff or until similar benefits are available to the Employee from another employer; whichever comes first. Such continuation of insurance benefits shall be contingent on prior payment by the Employee of the applicable policy premiums.
- The Board shall implement layoffs by retaining those Employees within a classification according to seniority who are "qualified," as that term is defined in this Agreement (Article 13) to perform the duties and responsibilities of the remaining positions within the classification.
- 13-06 The Board shall recall Employees from layoff according to seniority for positions in that Employee's classification.
- 13-07 In the event the Board shall determine that any two or more Employees are equally qualified for the remaining positions, the Board shall retain the Employee with the greatest seniority in classification.
- 13.08 A new Employee will not be -employed by the Employer while there are laid off Bargaining Unit Members who are "qualified" for a vacant or newly created position.
- 13.09 Notices of recall shall be sent by certified or registered mail to the last known address as shown on the employer's records. The recall notice shall state the time and date on which the Bargaining Unit Member is to report back to work. It shall be the Bargaining Unit Member's

responsibility to keep the Employer notified as to his/her current mailing address. A recalled Bargaining Unit Member shall be given five (5) calendar days from receipt of notice excluding Saturdays, Sundays, and holidays to report to work. The Employer may fill the position on a temporary basis until the recalled Bargaining Unit Member can report for work providing the Bargaining Unit Member reports within the five (5) day period. Bargaining Unit Members recalled to full-time work for which they are qualified are obligated to take said work. An Employee who declines recall to perform work for which he/she is qualified shall forfeit his/her seniority rights under this Agreement and shall be taken off the recall list and shall be considered to have taken a voluntary resignation. Exceptions can be made by mutual agreement between the Union and the District.

- 13.10 Any Employee whose job has been eliminated due to lay-off shall be entitled to:
 - a. Apply for any vacant bargaining unit position for which he/she is qualified.
 - b. All laid-off Employees who apply shall receive a written response in regard to their application and/or interview.
- A laid off Employee shall upon application, and at his/her option, be granted priority status on the substitute list for the classification from which he/she was laid off. Employees serving as substitutes in this capacity shall be paid at the pay he/she was at when he/she was laid off or the regular substitute rate, whichever is higher, set by the Board.
- Right to recall under the provisions of this Article shall expire three (3) years after the date of layoff for all Employees.
- In the event of a reduction in the total work hours in a classification, Bargaining Unit
 Members with the greater seniority may use same to maintain his/her normal work schedule
 by displacing Bargaining Unit Members with less seniority on the work schedule. In no case
 shall a reduction of any Bargaining Unit Member's work hours take effect until ten (10) work
 days after written notice to the affected Bargaining Unit Member(s) is given by the Employer.

QUALIFICATIONS

14.01 Qualifications for each job shall be established in the job description.

ARTICLE 15

VACANCIES, TRANSFERS, AND PROMOTIONS

- A vacancy shall be defined as a newly created position or a present position within the bargaining unit that is not filled. No vacancy shall exist for purposes of the Article unless and until the Board or its designee shall determine to fill any such vacancy.
- 15.02 All vacancies shall be posted in the copy room of the Elementary Building and the work/copy room in the High School Building of the district for a period often (10) workdays. Vacancies shall be posted for at least five (5) days internally prior to being advertised to the public. Said posting shall contain the following information:
 - a. Type of work
 - b. Location of work
 - c. Starting date
 - d. Rate of pay
 - e. Hours to be worked
 - f. Classification
 - g. Minimum requirements
- 15.03 Interested Bargaining Unit Members may apply in writing to the Superintendent or designee within the ten (10) day posting period. The Employer shall notify the bargaining unit president and interested Employees of vacancies in the summer as well as posting job vacancies as defined above.
 - a. All Employees so applying will be given reasonable consideration for the vacant position. Such consideration shall include seniority and qualifications.
 - b. Within fifteen (15) days of the expiration of the posting period, the Employer shall make known its decision to the Union President as to which applicant has been selected to fill a posted position. Each applicant shall also be so notified.
- 15.04 A transfer shall be defined as a change of classification, building, or shift.
- In the event of promotion in or transfer from one classification to another, the Bargaining Unit Member shall be given a twenty (20) work day trial in which to show his/her ability to perform on the new job. The Employer shall give the promoted or transferred Bargaining Unit Member reasonable assistance to enable him/her to perform up to the Employer's standards on the new job. If the Bargaining Unit Member is unable to demonstrate ability to perform the work required during the trial period or at the option of the affected Bargaining Unit Member, the Bargaining Unit Member shall be returned to his/her previous assignment.

- Any individual granted a position under this Article or electing to return to his/her former position under the terms above shall be prohibited from applying for another position for the remainder of the school year. This prohibition shall not apply in instances where the position would constitute an increase in hourly pay rate or increase in hours for the affected Employee.
- 15.07 Bargaining Unit Members shall not be placed on a lower step of the salary schedule of new classification due to transfers.
- The parties agree that involuntary transfers are to be effected only for reasonable and just cause.
- 15.09 Any Bargaining Unit Member who temporarily assumes the duties of another Bargaining Unit Member for a full day or more will be paid the regular rate for those duties at step one of that classification. A Bargaining Unit Member's pay rate shall not be reduced as the result of any temporary change in duties.
- When new jobs are placed in operation the wages, hours, and conditions of employment shall be established by the mutual agreement of the parties.

WORK SCHEDULES AND OVERTIME

The normal work year for full-year Bargaining Unit Members shall be twelve (12) months, July 1 through June 30. The normal work year for secretaries shall be up to 196 days which generally follow the school year. The normal work year for all other Employees shall be one hundred eighty-one (181) days and follow the school calendar except the Health Care Paraprofessional Aide, whose schedule will follow student needs and student availability on a daily basis. In respect to all other terms and conditions of employment, the Health Care Paraprofessional shall be treated as a one-hundred-eighty-one (181) day Employee.

Beginning in the school year '05-06, each member will be able to bank up to a total of seven (7) days per the agreed upon yearly rate per hour and hours of service per day of reimbursement upon severance or retirement. The "up to seven (7) days" reflect any reduction in the school calendar and/or normal work year as defined in the preceding paragraph.

At the end of each school year, each member shall be given a statement reflecting the cumulative number of days banked/the rate of pay per hour/daily hours worked for that school year.

The maximum number of days to be banked under this agreement is fourteen (14) days.

- 16.02 The normal workweek for all Employees is Monday through Friday.
- 16.03 The normal workday and schedule for all Employees shall be established by the Board, or its designee based on the Board's determination of the needs and resources of the district.
- 16.04 a. An unpaid lunch period of at least thirty (30) minutes shall be allotted during daily

- work to Employees. These lunch periods shall be scheduled by the Employee's immediate supervisor.
- b. The minimum call-in for emergency situations as determined by the supervisor shall be actual time spent plus one (1) extra hour of pay.
- c. All Bargaining Unit Members except transportation will be entitled to two (2) fifteen (15) minute relief times except that Bargaining Unit Members working less than the normal workday may receive one (1) fifteen (15) minute relief time. Bargaining Unit Members working overtime will be entitled to an additional fifteen (15) minute relief time for every two (2) hours worked. All relief times shall be scheduled with the Employee's immediate supervisor.
- Overtime will be assigned on the following basis: An "overtime chart" will be established for each classification on the basis of seniority. Overtime assignments will be offered on a rotating basis to the Employee qualified to do the work. If that Employee declines the overtime, or cannot be contacted with a reasonable effort, the administration may assign the overtime to any other qualified Employee.
- The Employer shall make every effort to hire substitutes for drivers, secretaries, custodians, and cooks during the normal school year except in extenuating circumstances. Substitutes will be provided for paraprofessionals when needed.
 - a. Bargaining Unit Members who substitute within a different classification where a substitute is to be used will be given priority status in filling said position, where scheduling and time allows. A Bargaining Unit Member's pay rate shall not be reduced as a result of such assignment. (Pay rate would be step 1 of that classification.)
 - b. Employees will be paid at one-and-one-half times their regular rate for all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in one week. Employees will be paid at 1½ times their regular rate when required to work on Saturday or Sunday. Drivers, who take trips on Saturdays and Sundays and who will have worked less than forty (40) hours in one week, shall receive \$1.25 per hour more than the regular hourly rate for Saturday and Sunday runs.
 - 1. Vacation, Holiday, and Personal Days shall be counted as hours worked for purposes of computing eligibility for overtime pay.
 - Employees required to work on a holiday on which they are entitled to receive
 holiday pay shall receive, in addition to their holiday pay, their regular rate of pay
 times the number of hours worked unless the Employee chooses the trade time
 option.
 - Any prior approved additional hours worked by an Employee beyond normal work hours may be accumulated as Trade Time if agreed upon by both the Employee and the Superintendent of Schools.
- All time-and-one-half and/or compensatory time (trade time), except for four (4) days of trade time, collected by an Employee must be used or paid by the end of the fiscal year unless otherwise directed by the Board or its designee. A Bargaining Unit Member may elect to carryover from year-to-year up to four (4) days of accumulated trade time. Prior to using trade time, an Employee must have the approval of his/her immediate supervisor and the Superintendent.

- The Employer will, to the extent possible, arrange work schedules in a manner that encourages Employees to work for the district in extra-curricular assignments.
- Bargaining Unit Members who work for the district in more than one classification (i.e. aide and housekeeper) shall accrue seniority in each classification and be entitled to all benefits commensurate with the amount of total time worked for the district. (Note: By example, benefits would include insurance, uniform allowance, paid leave, holidays, vacation, etc.)
- 16.10 If Bargaining Unit Members on a regular (four {4} or more times and/or four (4) more hours per month) basis are asked to work longer than their regularly-scheduled work day, they shall be credited with an appropriate adjustment in the insurance contribution made by the District at the end of each month to appropriately reflect the amount of time worked.

SCHOOL CANCELLATIONS, DELAYS, AND EARLY DISMISSALS

- 17.01 Weather Days and Act of God Days. Weather or Act of God Days are defined as scheduled days of student instruction which are not held because of conditions not within the control of school authorities such as (but not limited to): inclement weather, fires, epidemics, mechanical breakdowns, or health conditions as defined by the City, County, or State Health authorities.
- When schools are canceled or delayed due to above explanations:
 - a. The custodians will be required to report to work at their normal working hours (or as scheduled by their supervisor) on weather days and Act of God days unless the Superintendent or their Supervisor request that they not report to work.
 - b. Those Employees not required to work on scheduled days of student instruction which are not held due to the conditions above, shall be paid for the first two (2) days. Such Employees shall work on any rescheduled days of student instruction which are established by the Board, and will be paid at their regular rate of pay for such rescheduled day(s).
 - c. Days canceled but not rescheduled beyond two (2) may be worked by Employees at a time mutually agreed upon with their immediate supervisor. When possible the work should involve their normal type of duties. The Employee may choose to work and be paid his/her regular rate of pay or not to work and not be paid. The amount of days are determined by the number of snow days or Act of God days, etc. beyond (2) missed and not rescheduled during the school year.
 - d. Secretarial and food service Employees who are required to report at their regular time on Delay Days will be credited with trade time at the rate of one half hour for each hour worked during the period of the delay.
- 17.03 Delay Days are defined as days when school authorities delay the start of school, or delay of the Employee's normal work schedule beginning time, due to conditions listed above.
- 17.04 Early Dismissal is defined as days when school authorities dismiss school early for students which may or may not effect the Employee's normal work schedule ending time, due to conditions, listed above.

- When school is delayed due to the above conditions, cooks will be required to report to work at their normal working hours. If school is subsequently canceled the same day these Employees will receive their regular daily rate of pay and be excused as directed by their supervisor. Any days beyond two (2) would require a two (2) hour minimum pay only if school is subsequently canceled the same day. If school is not canceled, these Employees will receive their regular daily rate of pay if they work their normal daily scheduled hours.
- During a delay day, bus drivers will be paid their normal full daily rate of pay.
- 17.07 If school is dismissed early due to the above conditions, all Employees given early dismissal from their work assignment by the administration will be paid for their normal full day.

MISCELLANEOUS HEALTH AND SAFETY

18.01 The Association recognizes that the Employer may be required by law to provide certain "related services" to special education students.

When related services are required, the Employer will provide the services and either provide training to Employees at the Board's expense or provide trained personnel to meet these services. The Employer shall obtain written permission from the student's parents and/or guardian(s) authorizing the procedure to be performed by a lay person with the level of training received by the Bargaining Unit Member.

- In the event no school medical personnel are employed by the district, Bargaining Unit Members may be required to administer medication to pupils only when the following conditions are met:
 - a. The parents or guardians have given prior approval for the administration of the medication by non-medical personnel.
 - b. The aforementioned permission is accompanied by written instruction from the attending physician who may include the prescription label.
 - c. The medication will be in a current medication bottle.
 - d. The medication, necessary equipment, and supplies are delivered to the site by parent, guardian, adult or individual approved by the receiving office.
 - e. Prior training is provided with regard to medication protocol, equipment and procedures when deemed necessary.
 - f. A dispensation log is maintained.
 - g. The District shall provide an adult witness for the Bargaining Unit Members who are administering medication.

The employer shall indemnify and save harmless from any liability, Employees who administer medication to pupils when directed to do so by school personnel, provided they have acted in a reasonable manner and followed the above conditions.

18.03 The parties recognize that certain transportation services and equipment are recommended to insure the safe maneuvering of special education and/or handicapped students in boarding and

unboarding transportation vehicles, and to insure the safe transportation of the students while onboard transportation vehicles. The Employer will provide to appropriate Bargaining Unit Members relevant information concerning their passengers' handicaps.

ARTICLE 19

WORKING CONDITIONS

- In the absence of a building supervisor (principal) or designee. Employees shall not regularly be made responsible for the administration or supervision of the building. However, all Employees in such situations will be held responsible for the exercise of good judgment and proper concern for the property and facilities of the school district and the safety of any persons using same. This shall include a responsibility to notify an appropriate administrator of any observed improper or unauthorized use of any school facilities and shall in appropriate circumstances include a reasonable effort to personally direct any such persons to cease such improper activity.
- 19.02 The Board shall designate suitable rest areas and restrooms for Employee use.
- 19.03 The employer shall support and assist Employees with respect to the maintenance or control and discipline of students in the Employee's assigned work area. The employer or its designated representative shall take reasonable steps to relieve the Employee of responsibilities in respect to students who are disruptive or repeatedly violate rules and regulations.
- 19.04 Employees may take appropriate action with a student as is necessary to protect himself, herself, a fellow Employee, a teacher, an administrator or another student from attack, physical abuse or injury, or to protect District property from damage. Employees shall be held responsible for the exercise of good judgment in the use of physical force against students and are not authorized to act in a retaliatory or unnecessarily aggressive manner. The Board shall make Employees aware of the ban on the use of corporal punishment and of the Board's policy on this subject.
- 19.05 Each Employee shall have an immediate supervisor (Principal, Food Services, Director, etc.) to whom they shall be responsible for purposes of all provisions of this contract requiring approval or authorization of the Employee's immediate supervisor. Each Employee shall receive written notification of his/her assigned immediate supervisor. The District will, to the extent possible, direct an Employee's work through the immediate supervisor. All Employees shall be responsible to comply with the specific directives of administrative (Superintendent, Building Principal, etc) personnel other than their immediate supervisor.
- 19.06 The Board will pay for reasonable and customary costs for the following:
 - a. Adequate and approved safety equipment to be determined by the Administration, Board, or its designee, and the union including, but not limited to: first aid kits, rubber gloves, goggles, shields, barriers, hard hats, and auditory protection devices.
 - b. Bus Drivers:
 - 1. Physicals required by law.

- 2. Driver's cost for the portion of his/her license or renewal of license dealing with bus driver certification required by law to drive a bus. The Board will not pay for the driver's portion of his/her license for their regular personal driving.
- 3. The Board shall pay up to sixty dollars (\$60) every three (3) years for the purchase of a jacket approved by the Superintendent for regular drivers with two (2) or more daily runs. Said jacket must have the transportation emblem visible. Jackets will be purchased during the 2000-2001 school year.

c. Custodians:

Custodians shall be required to have current bus driver certification required by law to drive school buses, and the custodian's cost for the portion of his/her license or renewal of license for this certification shall be paid for by the Board. The Board will not pay for the custodian's portion of his/her license for their regular personal driving. Custodians will not be used to displace bus drivers from regular runs except in cases of emergency (this does not apply to shuttle runs).

d. Food Service (Cooks) and Custodians:

Up to a maximum of \$175.00 for a combination of uniforms and/or work shoes in a style and color determined by the Employer provided the Employee uses required school purchase ordering procedures and prior approval is given by school authorities.

ARTICLE 20

TRAINING AND EDUCATION

- 20.01 When an Employee is sent by the Administration to job-related training programs or courses, in or out of town, costs incurred will be paid by the District with prior approval of the Administration required. Employees will receive their regular hourly pay if such attendance is during the Employee's regular working hours. Any different, or additional hours of attendance (Saturday or evening sessions) required by the training program or courses, needs prior administrative approval in order to receive regular hourly pay. Secretaries will receive training in first aid and dispensing medication.
- Approved attendance during working hours at in or out-of-town conferences, courses, or workshops, will not cause the Employee to suffer loss of pay or benefits.
- 20.03 The Board may, on an as-needed basis, make training available for Bargaining Unit Members who wish to participate in such training. The parties understand that a minimum number of participants may be required to hold such training. (Examples of training include: CPR, first aid and emergency response training.)
- 20.04 Bargaining Unit Members who take college classes related to their assignment in the District may request reimbursement for such training, subject to the following conditions:
 - A description of the classes must be submitted to the Superintendent prior to or at the time of the Employee's initial enrollment.

- b. The Employee must have been employed with the District for at least twenty-four (24) months at the time of enrollment in any class for which reimbursement is sought.
- c. Approval or disapproval of reimbursement is at the sole discretion of the District.
- d. If approved, the Employee must submit documentation indicating successful completion of the course and the cost of tuition.
- e. Reimbursement by the District shall be made in the last payroll in June. The District agrees to reimburse up to fifty percent (50) of the tuition cost incurred by individual Bargaining Unit Members, up to a maximum expenditure of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) per fiscal year (July 1 June 30) for the entire bargaining unit. If requests exceed one thousand dollars (\$1,000), approved reimbursement shall be pro-rated from the one thousand dollar (\$1,000) annual total expenditure.

PAID LEAVE DAYS

21.01 General Conditions:

- a. The administration will provide each Employee with a written statement at the beginning of each school year stating the Employee's current number of credited paid leave days as applicable in this contract.
- b. The amount of pay received under this Article for an approved day of paid leave shall be equal to the Employee's regular rate of pay times the number of hours the Employee was normally scheduled to work on the day of absence.

21.02 Sick Leave (Illness) Days:

- a. Each Bargaining Unit Member shall at the beginning of each work year, be credited with ten (10) days of sick leave, the unused portion of which shall accumulate from year-to-year to a maximum accumulation of 135 days.
- b. When a Bargaining Unit Member changes the number of hours worked daily, previously accumulated sick leave shall be applied by hours.
- c. Accumulated sick leave days may be utilized for the following reasons:
 - For any days on which the Employee is unable to perform normal job duties due to illness or disability.
 - Unused sick leave days shall not be compensated for upon termination of employment except in accordance with the Board's Terminal Leave Pay Policy.
 - 3. Illness in the Immediate Family: Immediate family is defined as children, spouse, parents or parents-in-law, or anyone who is covered by the Employee insurance plan. A Bargaining Unit Member using sick leave for family illness may use nine (9) sick leave days. In extenuating circumstances, the superintendent may grant additional days beyond the nine (9) days for family illness with the understanding the first of the additional days will be a personal business leave day or an unpaid leave day should no personal leave days be available.

For illness in the immediate family, the Bargaining Unit Member must notify the appropriate supervisor between 6:15 a.m., and 6:45 a.m., each day that the Bargaining Unit Member will not report to work if prior notification to the appropriate supervisor is not made.

Should a Bargaining Unit Member be confronted with a serious, long-term illness of a spouse, son, daughter, parent, or parent-in-law that Bargaining Unit Member may upon request be granted a leave for up to twelve (12) weeks to care for that person provided the Bargaining Unit Member shall first provide certification from a physician that the Bargaining Unit Member is needed to provide care and the length of time the Bargaining Unit Member will probably be needed to provide that care. Leave time will be charged against the Bargaining Unit Member's accumulated sick leave. In the event a Bargaining Unit Member does not have sufficient sick leave accumulated to cover the full extent of the leave the remaining leave time will be granted as unpaid leave. Should unpaid leave be granted the Board shall maintain health benefits for that Bargaining Unit Member during the unpaid leave time.

- 4. The Board or its designee may require a doctor's certification of illness or disability for an absence of more than four (4) consecutive workdays.
- 5. The Board may require an Employee to submit to a physical or mental examination by an appropriate practitioner for purposes of verifying an Employee's eligibility for benefits under any provision of this Agreement or ability to work. Such examination shall be at Board expense. Should the Board require a second opinion, it may select the practitioner and shall pay the cost of the examination.
- 6. Use of sick leave for medical appointments shall be limited to one-half (1/2) day per visit, unless extended by the superintendent for extenuating circumstances.
- d. Any extenuating circumstances that are not specifically covered may be reviewed by the Sick Leave Bank Board which is hereby authorized to make decisions in regard to those circumstances.
- e. Sick Leave Bank: The Frankfort-Elberta Area Support Staff who wish to initially join a sick leave bank may do so only before the last Friday of September of that year by authorizing in writing that one (1) day be taken from their sick leave for the year and credited to the bank. Membership will be continuing as long as the Employee remains employed with the school district. The Board of Education will match up to one half (1/2) the total sick bank membership each year. (Example: If 22 sick bank members, 11 days). Each member will authorize one (1) day each year until a maximum shall be attained. One (1) credited sick leave day each year will be deducted from each member of the sick leave bank until such time as member days and matching Board-contributed days reach the one hundred twenty (120) day maximum. Such deduction shall not require an individual bank member's authorization. It is understood by the parties that it may take several years for the sick bank total to reach the maximum. The maximum shall be one hundred twenty (120) days plus the membership minus one. If during any school year the number of accumulated banked sick leave days drops below twice the number of sick bank member participants, the Board shall deduct one (1) accumulated

sick leave day from each member of the sick leave bank. This deduction may be made without individual sick leave bank member authorization, but the individual sick leave bank members shall be notified that the deduction was made. The maximum number of days that any member shall be required to give in any one (1) year shall be two (2); however, individual members may elect to donate more.

Any Employee who is a member can draw on the Bank only after his/her accumulated sick leave, emergency and personal business days have been depleted. Employees who have at least two (2) years of experience with the district may automatically draw up to ten (10) days over the life of their employment with the Frankfort-Elberta Area Schools provided written application is made to the Superintendent of Schools. Upon application, additional days up to thirty (30) may be awarded by the Sick Bank Board. Employees may join the sick leave bank after two (2) years in the district. Any member who withdraws from participation in the sick leave bank may not rejoin the sick leave bank. Any sick days that have been properly deducted from a sick bank member's accumulated sick leave total will stay in the bank and not be re-credited to the member's accumulated total should he/she decide to end his/her participation in the sick bank. Up to ten (10) days may be awarded by the Sick Leave Bank Board upon application.

A Board shall be selected to administer the Sick Leave Bank. Two members shall be selected by the Board of Education and two by the participating members. This Board shall have the authority as specified under 21.02d to grant additional sick leave days from the sick leave bank under extenuating circumstances.

- f. Bargaining Unit Members must notify their supervisor between 6:15 and 6:45 a.m. on the day they are ill. Advance notice shall be given when possible. Failure to notify one's supervisor may result in loss of pay for that day unless extenuating circumstances existed. If the Bargaining Unit Member is unable to reach his/her immediate supervisor he/she shall notify the person designated by his/her immediate supervisor.
- g. Bargaining Unit Members who have been on sick leave must notify the appropriate supervisor between 6:15 and 6:45 a.m. on the day of their return. Advance notice shall be given when possible. Failure to notify one's supervisor may result in the Employee reimbursing the district for the cost of the substitute.

21.03 Emergency Leave Days:

- a. Three (3) emergency days will be available for Employees at the discretion of the Superintendent of Schools for the Employee's unavoidable absence. All Personal Business Leave Days must be used prior to consideration for Emergency Leave Days.
- b. Emergency leave is designed to provide an opportunity for an Employee to have time off for an emergency which in the opinion of the Superintendent of Schools cannot be taken care of except during school hours. Prior approval is necessary by the Superintendent of Schools, and written documentation may be required at the discretion of the Superintendent of Schools to justify the need for emergency leave.
- Examples of Emergency Leave: Legal problem or other emergencies which cannot, in the opinion of the Superintendent of Schools, be taken care of during non-school hours.

21.04 Bereavement Leave:

- a. The Bargaining Unit Members shall be granted a maximum of three (3) days paid leave per death for immediate family members. Immediate family shall be interpreted as husband, wife, mother, father, mother and father-in-law, children, step-children, brother, sister, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, grandchildren, and grandparents. Unused funeral/bereavement leave shall not be cumulative.
- b. The Superintendent may in his/her sole discretion grant extension of the above three (3) day emergency leave for funeral leave upon prior request which is to be later confirmed in writing, when impossible to give prior written confirmation. Any additional days so granted shall be charged against the Employee's accumulated sick leave.

21.05 Personal Business Days:

- Each full time Bargaining Unit Member_shall annually be limited to receive two (2) days of paid "Personal Business Leave" which may be used for personal business.
- b. Prior approval of the immediate supervisor is required and request for approval for Personal Business shall be at least one (1) day in advance to the day for which leave is being requested, except in cases of emergency.
- <u>c</u>. Personal Business days shall be available for the practice of individual religious preferences.
- d. Unused Personal Business days shall accumulate to five Personal days for the Bargaining Unit Member's use.
- e. A Bargaining Unit Member will be able to use a personal leave or trade day prior to or directly after a holiday/vacation period, provided that:
 - 1. Substitutes are available and the Bargaining Unit Member has been selected by a committee of the Association at least ten (10) school days prior to the last day of school before the holiday/vacation period.
 - 2. A minimum of four (4) openings, one (1) per classification, for use of personal leave or trade days will be available to the bargaining unit for any school day immediately preceding and four (4) openings for use of personal leave or trade days immediately following a holiday/vacation period.
 - 3. More openings than the aforementioned shall be allotted, as applied for, if approved by the Superintendent, on a stand-by basis, providing that adequate substitutes are available.
 - 4. Selection of Bargaining Unit Members to fill those openings for personal leave or trade days shall be made by a committee of the Support Personnel Association and notification in writing sent to the Superintendent of Schools in a timely manner as outlined in 22.05f.1. The Board of Education shall not be responsible for any inequities in this process.
- f. Personal business days or trade days are to be used before time off without paydays are granted.

21.06 Jury Duty or Court Proceedings:

- a. An Employee shall be entitled to leave with pay for jury service. An Employee shall also be entitled to leave with pay when subpoenaed to appear as a material witness in a court proceeding.
- b. In the event an Employee qualified for leave under Paragraph 22.06a, he/she shall be entitled to receive as leave pay for the days of authorized absence an amount equal to the Employee's normal pro rata daily pay. The amount received as compensation or witness fees (excluding mileage and expenses) must be reimbursed to the school. It shall be the responsibility of the Employee to provide the payment statement from the court clerk verifying the amount of such compensation of fees received.

21.07 Terminal Leave Pay Policy:

- a. In recognition of service to the Frankfort-Elberta Area School District, when an Employee who works more than half-time retires from the Frankfort-Elberta Area School System after reaching minimum retirement age, as defined by the Michigan Public School Employees' Retirement Board, a terminal leave payment will be allowed in the amount of 25% of accumulated sick leave at the time of retirement, to a maximum of \$1,500.00.
- b. Retirement shall mean permanent discontinuance of working for the Frankfort-Elberta Area Schools, and shall not apply if the Employee is moving to accept another position in another school district within the State.
- c. The retiring Employee shall have been employed by the Frankfort-Elberta Area School District for at least ten (10) consecutive years.
- Worker's Compensation: Employees receiving Worker's Compensation pay will sign over the check(s) to the District within ten (10) days of receipt and will be paid from available sick leave accumulation. If he/she has no sick leave accumulation or has exhausted his/her accumulation, the Employee will no longer be required to sign over the checks provided under the Act.
- A Bargaining Unit Member who is unable to work because of personal illness or disability and who has exhausted all sick leave available, shall be placed on a leave of absence without pay for the duration of such illness or disability for up to one (1) year. The Bargaining Unit Member must provide a physician's statement reflecting the Employee is unable to return to work. Upon notice from the Employee's physician, that the Employee is capable of returning to work and assuming his/her regular duties, the Employee will be returned to his/her position. Reinstatement rights are expressly limited to a period of one (1) year from the last day the Employee received a paid sick leave day at which time further employment rights shall terminate. The Employee will be returned to his/her former position provided the position still exists and/or that the Employee still has a seniority right to the position.
- Any Bargaining Unit Member who is a member of the Armed Forces Reserve or the National Guard shall be paid the difference between his/her Reserve pay and the regular pay he/she would receive from the Employer during the period when the affected Bargaining Unit Member engages in training in the Reserve or National Guard and has received prior written school district approval for such leave.

UNPAID LEAVE DAYS

- 22.01 The Board may in its sole discretion, except in circumstances which qualify under the Family Medical Leave Act or Americans With Disabilities Act, and upon receipt of a timely and proper application for same, grant unpaid leaves of absence of up to one (1) year to Employees who demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Board a personal need for an extended absence not otherwise authorized under this Agreement.
 - a. The Board will consider all timely and proper applications for unpaid leave. The administration shall forward all such requests and the Board shall review and consider such applications at its next regularly scheduled meeting if such request is at least seven (7) days prior to the Board meeting.
 - b. To be eligible for unpaid leave of absence, Employees must submit to the Superintendent a written request for such leave in a timely manner as outlined in Article 22.0 la.
 - 1. The written request for unpaid leave of absence shall state with particularity the Employee's reasons for the request leave, and anticipated date of return to active duty.
 - 2. Family Medical Leave Pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, an Employee who has been employed at least twelve months and worked at least 1,250 hours during the prior twelve-month period is entitled to twelve (12) work weeks of leave during any twelve-month period without pay but with group health insurance coverage maintained for one of the following reasons:
 - (a) Due to the birth of the Employee's child in order to care for the child;
 - (b) Due to the placement of a child with the Employee for adoption or foster care:
 - (c) To care for the Employee's spouse, child, or parent who has a serious health condition; or
 - (d) Due to a serious health condition that renders the Employee incapable of performing the functions of his or her job.
 - c. Any Employee granted the sixth (6th) through the tenth (10th) day of unpaid leave, shall be required to receive Board approval if fringe benefits are to be provided at no cost to Employee. Any Employee granted more than ten (10) unpaid leave days may continue to receive all the fringe benefits provided by this Agreement, but must reimburse the Board for the cost of these fringe benefits incurred over the duration of the unpaid leave if an Employee taking such leave opts to continue benefits.
 - d. Upon receipt of a written application for premature termination of a prior granted unpaid leave of absence, the Board may, in its sole discretion, grant premature termination. Applications for premature termination shall be subject to the same requirements as initial applications for leave (Article 22.01[b]l).

- e. "Unpaid leave of absence" as described in Article 22 may be granted to an Employee for an "anticipatable prolonged disability" which will cause the Employee to be absent for five (5) or more consecutive work days (such as scheduled surgery, other confinement to home or hospital, including maternity), subject to the following additional conditions:
 - An Employee may choose to use a portion or all of his/her accumulated Sick Leave Days for this anticipatable prolonged disability.
 - 2. If the Employee chooses unpaid leave in lieu of Sick Leave Days, he/she cannot change his/her mind during the period of granted leave.
 - The Board may require any Employee applying for or actually taking a long-term
 of absence for an anticipatable prolonged disability to provide a doctor's
 certification that the Employee is physically able to return to full time employment
 duties.
 - 4. In the event an Employee in good faith reasonably elected to use authorized Sick Leave Days as outlined in this Agreement for an anticipatable prolonged disability and due to unforeseeable reasons beyond the control of the Employee it subsequently develops that the Employee's sick leave days are not sufficient to cover all days of absence, the Employee shall be manditorily placed on an "unpaid leave of absence for anticipatable prolonged disability."
- f. Failure to return to active duty immediately upon expiration of an unpaid leave shall be deemed a voluntary resignation except in unusual circumstances. Employees on an unpaid leave of absence shall confirm to the Superintendent in writing their intent to return immediately on expiration of their leave. This written notification must be received by the Superintendent not less than ten (10) days prior to the expiration date of the leave.
- g. During the duration of any unpaid leave of less than twenty (20) work days granted pursuant to this Article, the Board may fill the temporary vacancy thus created with a substitute Employee, who shall be paid at the regular substitute rate.
- h. Examples of, but not limited to, additional unpaid leave which would be considered are: Parental/Child Care, Military Leave, Maternity, and Adoption of an Infant (under the age of one year).
- i. Seniority shall not accrue during unpaid leaves of absence.

PAID VACATION

- For the purpose of this Article, the term "day" shall be defined as the number of hours the Employee is regularly scheduled to work per day.
- Each full-time (full year) twelve (12) month Bargaining Unit Member shall annually receive paid vacation time in accordance with the following schedule:
 - a. Upon completion of one (1) complete fiscal year of service (July 1 June 30) Employee in this category will receive five (5) paid vacation days.

- b. Upon completion of three (3) years' service. Employee in this category will receive ten (10) paid vacation days per year.
- c. Upon completion of ten (10) years' service. Employee in this category will receive fifteen (15) paid vacation days per year.
- d. Upon completion of fifteen (15) years service, Employee in this category will receive twenty (20) paid vacation days per year.
- e. Upon completion of twenty (20) years of service, Employees will receive one-half (1/2) day additional vacation time for each year of service more than twenty (20) and less than twenty-six (26). Maximum vacation per year equals 22.5 days.
- 23.03 Vacation time may be used by eligible Bargaining Unit Members described above and as scheduled by the school administration with reasonable efforts made to accommodate Employee's request for specific dates. Vacation requests shall first be submitted to Employee's supervisor and then scheduled by the administration. With ten (10) day prior written notice, up to a total of ten (10) vacation days may be authorized during the normal school year while students are attending school (normally September to end of school for students in June). All other remaining vacation days shall be taken during the summer months.
- When conditions exist where more than one Bargaining Unit Member requests the same vacation date(s) and work scheduling demands reasonably prohibit all requesting Bargaining Unit Members from being absent at the requested times, then the affected Bargaining Unit Member having the greatest seniority shall be granted his/her preferred vacation date(s).
- 23.05 No vacations shall be authorized during the two (2) weeks prior to the start of school in the fall
- Vacation time shall not be accumulated from year-to-year and vacation pay will not be allowed unless the vacation is taken except in the event the Employer cancels a vacation due to an emergency. In such case the Employee may either carry the days over to the next year, or receive his/her regular daily rate of pay for the days.
- Upon Employee written request for termination of employment, and approval by the Board of Education, a full year Bargaining Unit Member shall be paid for all unused vacation days remaining, based upon his/her current rate of pay.

PAID HOLIDAYS

- For purposes of this Article, the term "day" shall be defined as the number of hours the Employee is regularly scheduled to work per day.
- Each twelve (12) month Employee as listed in Article 12.05(a) shall receive as a paid holiday the following days: July 4; Thanksgiving; the Day after Thanksgiving; Christmas Eve Day; Christmas Day; the Day following Christmas, New Year's Eve Day; New Year's Day; Easter; Memorial Day; and Labor Day.

- 24.03 Each School Year ten (10) or eleven (11) month Employee as listed in Article 12.05 (b-e) shall receive as a paid holiday the following days: Thanksgiving, the Day after Thanksgiving, Christmas, New Year's Day, Memorial Day, and Labor Day.
- 24.04 Should the paid holiday day off fall on a Saturday or Sunday, either Friday or Monday shall replace that day as approved by the Administration.
- An Employee must work the entire last regularly scheduled workday preceding and following the holiday in order to receive holiday pay except in extenuating circumstances as determined by the Administration.
- 24.06 Probationary Employees shall not be eligible for paid holidays.
- In the event a holiday falls during an approved vacation, the Employee will receive holiday pay.

MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

25.01 It is mutually understood and agreed that all employment positions as listed in Article 13.05 (a-e) do not require teacher certification and that in the event that the Employee has (or subsequently acquires) teacher certification, the Employee is affirmatively precluded from acquiring or claiming to have acquired tenure under the Michigan Teacher Tenure Act in any position to which the Employee may be assigned pursuant to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 26

SEPARABILITY

If any provision of this Agreement or any application of this Agreement to any Bargaining Unit Member or group of Bargaining Unit Members is held to be contrary to law, then such provisions or application shall not be deemed valid and subsisting except to the extent permitted by law; but all other provisions or applications shall continue in full force and effect.

It is further agreed that within ten (10) days of receipt of notification of the court's actions, negotiations shall commence during which a new agreement on such matter shall be reached.

All understandings, awards, and or agreements reached under this procedure shall be reduced to writing, signed by each party, and made a part of the Collective Bargaining Agreement.

ARTICLE 27

JOB DESCRIPTIONS AND COMPENSATION

Within thirty (30) days after ratification of this Agreement, the parties will meet to discuss job descriptions. Job descriptions will be established by the Board in consultation with the Union. Job descriptions will not be changed without prior consultation with the Union. The

descriptions shall be distributed to all current Bargaining Unit Members and to all new Bargaining Unit Members when hired by the District. The descriptions will include at a minimum:

- a. Job title and description
- b. Requirements and qualifications
- c. A list of required tasks and responsibilities
- 27.02 The hourly wage rate for each Employee classification shall be as set forth in Schedule "A" in this agreement.
 - a. All step increases for Employees will be implemented effective with their first regularly scheduled paycheck after their applicable "anniversary date" (computed from their first day of work).
 - b. At the beginning of each school year, each Employee shall receive a personal employment update sheet that includes the following information:
 - 1. Employee's name
 - 2. Classification
 - 3. Immediate Supervisor
 - 4. Years of service in District
 - 5. Step on salary schedule
 - 6. Hourly pay rate
 - 7. Longevity amount
 - 8. Number of/accumulated sick days
 - 9. Number of accumulated personal business days
 - 10. Hours of trade time accumulated
 - 11. Projected annual salary
 - 12. Insurance Costs
 - 13. Annuity Costs
 - 14. Schedule B Costs
 - 15. FICA Costs
 - 16. MPSERS Costs
 - 17. Estimated Total Cost
 - c. Salary Schedule A

Secretary

	2006-2007
Year	Per Hour
1	\$11.70
2	12.02
3	12.33
4	12.66
5	12.98
6	13.29
7	13.61
8	13.72
9	14.24
10	14.57

Bus Drivers

	2006-2007
Year	Per Hour
1	\$11.26
2	11.60
3	11.92
4	12.23
5	12.54

Rate for Extra Trips over regular daily hours - .25 cents per hour

	Cooks
	2006-2007
Year	Per Hour
1	\$ 10.14
2	10.39
3	10.65
4	10.91
5	11.53

Custodians	
	2006-2007
Year	Per Hour
1	\$11.53
2	12.04
3	12.29
4	12.60
5	13.29
Night Shift Premium:	
\$500.00 per year	
Building Supervisor:	

Teacher Aides

\$350.00 per year

	2006-2007
Year	Per Hour
1	\$ 10.26
2	10.52
3	10.77
4	11.17
5	11.67

Teacher aides who work with children on an individual basis because of an IEP will receive an additional \$.15/h for hours worked

Housekeepers 2006-2006

	2006-2006
Year	Per Hour
1	\$ 10.26
2	10.52
3	10.77
4	11.02
5	11.67

Chapter I Teacher Assistant Elementary Media Aide 2006-2007

_000_00.
Per Hour
\$10.46
10.72
10.99
11.24
11.89

FRINGE BENEFITS

28.01 Insurance Plan Summary:

- a. The Board agrees to purchase MESSA Choices II (as outlined in Paragraph (b) below) for each full time Bargaining Unit Member (30 hours per week or more for the school year). Payments will provide for coverage beginning July 1, 2003 and ending June 30, 2004. Payment will be made in such a way as to assure uninterrupted participation and coverage for full twelve (12) month periods within the guidelines of this contract.
- b. Employees may select one of the following plans:

Plan A: For Employees needing Health Insurance:

MESSA Health Care Protection: MESSA Choices II: \$5.00/\$100/\$200

Delta Dental Plan 100x/80/80/80 (Class I, II, III and IV benefits) 80% UCR

Lifetime Orthodontics

Negotiated Life \$30,000 Accidental Death and Dismemberment

Vision: MESSA VSP-2 Silver

Long Term Disability: 60

90 Calendar Days Modified Fill

Freeze on offsets

Alcohol/Drug and Mental/ Nervous 2 year limitation

Plan B: For Employees not needing Health Insurance:

Delta Dental Plan 100x/80/80 (Class I, II, III and IV benefits) 80% UCR

Lifetime Orthodontics

Negotiated Life: \$30,000 Accidental Death and Dismemberment

Vision: MESSA VSP-2 Silver

Long Term Disability: Same as above

c. Full time Employees not electing health insurance under Plan A shall apply for full coverage under Plan B. In the case of husband and wife both working in the District, one will take Plan A and one will take Plan B and be eligible for the following:

Annuity: Board paid in the amount of one thousand dollars (\$1,000) to the financial institution of the Employee's choice to be paid in January of each school year. It is also understood that any full time Employee of the District not choosing health insurance may choose Plan B and be eligible to receive this annuity. (The Employee shall have the option to take cash in lieu of the annuity.)

- d. Employees working less than full time (less than 30 hours) who need health insurance will share proportionately the premium cost of Plan A. (Example: Twenty (20)-hour Employee pays thirty-three and one-third (33 1/3) percent of premium; employer pays sixty-six and two-thirds (66 2/3) percent).
- e. Employees working less than full time (less than 30 hours), who do not need health insurance, will receive Board paid Plan B.
- All claims submitted are subject to the terms set forth by the various insurance administrators and underwriters. As such any claims disputes are, therefore, not subject to the grievance procedure.
- 28.03 Eligible Employees as set forth herein are responsible for the completion of all necessary enrollment forms and for fulfilling any requirements established by the insurance administrators or underwriters.
- 28.04 The District's sole responsibility under this Article is to pay insurance premiums as outlined in this Agreement, on behalf of eligible Employees and their eligible dependents.
- 28.05 Probationary Employees shall not be eligible for insurance and fringe benefits until completion of the probationary period established by the Board and the Union, as stated in this Agreement.
- 28.06 Regular Employees working less than thirty (30) hours per week may be eligible for Employee group benefits pro-rated as to the number of hours worked and assuming the Employee pays the cost difference to be able to receive benefits.
- 28.07 Board insurance premium contributions shall cease to be paid at the end of the month of the effective date of severance from employment, and effective date of layoff. Board insurance premium contributions for approved unpaid leave are outlined in this Agreement in Article 20.
- 28.08 Retirement: The employer will send the Employee's retirement to the Michigan Public School Employees Retirement System (consisting of the Board's normal retirement contribution, plus any Employee-paid contributions of Employees enrolled in the Member Investment Plan).
- 28.09 Longevity: Longevity, based on continuous uninterrupted service using the following schedule:

```
8-10 years of service
                                     $250 per year, and
11-13 years of service
                                     $300 per year, and
                             =
14-16 years of service
                                     $350 per year, and
                             =
                                     $400 per year, and
17-19 years of service
                             =
20 - 22 years of service
                                     $450 per year, and
23 - 25 years of service
                                     $500 per year, and
26 or more years of service
                                     $550 per year.
```

Payment for longevity shall be made in a lump sum within the pay period the anniversary date falls.

DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES

- 29.01 In the case of dismissal, demotion, discharge or suspension of an Employee, the Association President shall be advised of the reasons for such action as soon as reasonably possible. Written notification of dismissal, suspension or other disciplinary action shall be sent to the Employee and the Association. Causes which shall be deemed sufficient for suspension, demotion, dismissal or other disciplinary action include, but are not limited to, the following:
 - a. Unauthorized or excessive absence from work.
 - b. Conviction of any criminal act that would damage the employee's effectiveness in the position they currently hold.
 - c. Incompetence
 - d. Insubordination
 - e. Bringing intoxicants into or consuming intoxicants on any school property or reporting for work under the influence of intoxicants of any kind in any degree whatsoever.
 - f. Willful damage to public property, waste, or misappropriation of public supplies or equipment.
 - g. Willful violation of any provisions of this contract.
 - h. Deliberate falsification of records and reports.
- 29.02 No suspension shall be effective for a period of more than ten (10) working days without the approval of the Board of Education.
- A "demotion" shall be defined as a reduction in pay, and shall not include involuntary transfers not subjecting the Employee to any reduction in pay.
- 29.04 The Board agrees that Employees shall not be disciplined, dismissed, demoted, or reduced in compensation without "due process" as defined in this Article PROVIDED that the first thirty (30) work days of employment all new Employees shall be deemed "probationary Employees," and dismissal of any such Employee prior to completion of his/her probationary period shall be made at the sole discretion of the Board and shall not be subject to appeal under this Agreement. "Due process" shall be defined for purposes of this Agreement as the following progressive discipline system, except as the seriousness of an offense in the opinion of the Board shall otherwise require:
 - a. Verbal Warning
 - b. Written warning by supervisor
 - c. Written reprimand by supervisor
 - d. Suspension at half pay
 - e. Suspension without pay
 - f. Discharge/Dismissal

- 29.05 Employees may submit a written statement of objection to imposition of any of the above disciplinary sanctions, specifically stating any reasons why the disciplinary sanction should not be imposed, and such statement shall be included in the Employee's personnel file.
- When the Board or its designee is investigating a complaint of such a serious nature that, in the Board's or its designee's opinion, the Employee should be removed from the workplace, such Employee shall be given a paid leave until the investigation is complete.

EVALUATION

- 30.01 Monitoring or observation of the performance shall be conducted openly with the Bargaining Unit Member. The use of intentional eavesdropping, E-mail/Internet software, closed circuit television, public address or audio systems and similar devices shall be strictly prohibited for evaluation purposes. The Bargaining Unit Member shall be aware that his/her performance is under continuous evaluation of all job responsibilities.
- Bargaining Unit Member formal evaluation shall be by observation of Bargaining Unit Member work. Observations shall be for periods of time that accurately sample the Bargaining Unit Member's work. Each formal observation shall be preceded by not less than twenty-four (24) hours notice. Each Bargaining Unit Member, upon his/her employment or at the beginning of the school year, whichever is later, shall be apprised of the evaluation form used in evaluation. Criteria used for evaluation is listed in the job description. Work outside of the Bargaining Unit Member's normally assigned duties shall not be evaluated. Evaluations shall be by personal observation conducted by the Bargaining Unit Member's immediate supervisor who will be assigned by the Superintendent of Schools.
- All evaluations shall be reduced to writing and a copy given to the Bargaining Unit Member within ten (10) days of the evaluation. If a supervisor believes a Bargaining Unit Member is doing unacceptable work, the reasons therefore shall be set forth in specific terms, as shall an identification of the specific terms in which the Bargaining Unit Member is to improve, and of the assistance to be given by the Employer towards that improvement.
- 30.04 "Informal observations" are defined as firsthand physical observations by an evaluator of the Employee performing his/her duties, which occur spontaneously or during the course of the evaluator's own daily duties, or which are otherwise not deliberately scheduled for the specific purpose of observing the Employee in question.
- 30.05 In the event a Bargaining Unit Member is not continued in employment, the Employer will advise the Bargaining Unit Member of the specific reasons therefore in writing with a copy to the Union.
- Each Employee shall annually be evaluated and shall receive a formal written "Annual Evaluation Report" in such form as shall be established from time to time by the Superintendent or his/her designate. The "Annual Evaluation Report" shall, if possible, be issued by June 1. The Report shall include a cumulative assessment of the Employee's performance during the year and shall include at the conclusion of the report, the statement: "Considering all the factors, the work performance of this Bargaining Unit Member is _______ satisfactory, _______ unsatisfactory, ______ needs improvement (check no more than two).

Upon receipt of the "Evaluation Report," the Employee and the supervisor shall have a conference and meet to discuss such report and shall sign the file copy of the report. Such signature shall mean only that the Employee acknowledges receipt of his/her copy of the report and shall not be construed to represent agreement with the evaluative conclusions in the report.

30.07 If a Bargaining Unit Member disagrees with an evaluation, he/she may submit a written response directly addressing the areas of (and reasons for) disagreement, which shall be attached to the copy of the evaluation contained in the personnel file.

ARTICLE 31

SPECIAL PROVISIONS

BUS DRIVERS, FOOD SERVICE (COOKS), & CUSTODIAN/MAINTENANCE

31.01 Bus Run Bid Procedure:

- a. Each year in August on a date mutually agreeable to the parties, a meeting shall be conducted for purposes of selecting bus runs to start the school year. A bid meeting shall be conducted during the third week in September for the purposes of selecting bus runs. Drivers must be present to bid on a run(s). Drivers not present will be assigned to available runs following completion of the bid meeting. The Bus Manager or Superintendent shall provide, at least twenty-four (24) hours prior to the bid meeting, each driver possessing seniority with a listing of available runs along with the approximate times of each available run. The list should contain the bus number attached to the route, the approximate start time, and a route map. The Bus Manager reserves the right to alter assigned bus numbers and adjust routes as needed. If during the school year additional runs become available, the Bus Manager shall publish a listing of the run(s) for drivers to bid on. It is agreed that drivers are expected to stay with their original runs through the school year and agreed further that a driver may not bid to add an additional run if it puts him/her into overtime without the written permission of the Bus Manager unless a permanent vacancy occurs.
- Each driver possessing seniority shall have the opportunity to bid on a seniority basis for bus runs.
- c. If the regular driver is unavailable, the run will be offered on a substitute basis; first to other regular drivers on a rotational basis, if available, who do not drive the TBA run or special education run; second to drivers who do drive the TBA run or special education run and third to a substitute bus driver. It is understood that the District may have to back-fill the regular driver's run in order for him/her to substitute

31.02 Extra Trip Assignments:

a. Drivers interested in extra trip assignments may sign-up on the extra trip and extra run roster(s) each year. Following the sign-up period, the names shall be placed in order of seniority. The Bus Manager will post the trip slip information on the extra trip Board. The extra trips information will be posted in order of the date with the assignments being rotated by seniority in a manner to equalize extra trip hours, so that all

Bargaining Unit Member bus drivers have the opportunity to accept or reject the same number of extra trip hours. The extra trip slip information will be transferred to a poster-sized sheet, kept up to date and prominently displayed for all drivers to see. Drivers shall indicate their choice on days when more than one trip is available with the driver with the least number of hours getting his or her first choice. The Bus Manager will pass out extra trip assignments on a bi-weekly basis.

- b. The Bus Manager will attempt to find a substitute for a driver's regular run, with the exception of drivers who have a regular run of three (3) hours or more, if the trip leave time is prior to the end of a driver's regular run time.
- c. Extra trip assignments will be offered to drivers on a rotating basis by hours.
- d. The extra trip rosters will be utilized to rotate extra hours available during the summer.
- e. Extra trips will normally be paid from the time the Employee starts the extra trip at the school or garage, until he/she arrives back at the school or garage, normal sleeping hours of eight hours deductible when applicable.
- f. Extra trips shall be posted at least two (2) days in advance whenever possible. A driver who refuses a trip which was posted late, shall not jeopardize his/her place in the extra trip rotation.
- g. If an assigned driver shows up at the pick-up point without having been notified that the trip was cancelled, that driver will be paid for one hour.
- h. A driver who is assigned to an extra trip of two hundred fifty (250) or more total miles will request in writing, the use of the school's VISA card, or expense check (if approved by the Superintendent of Schools) for pre-approved expenses.
- Drivers on overnight trips shall have all reasonable pre- approved itemized expenses
 paid by the Board upon proper receipt (gas, meals at approved meal rate, and lodging).
 Pre- approval of expenses are not necessary in cases of emergency.
- j. Drivers shall be paid a rate for extra trip over regular daily hours pay, of twenty-five (.25) cents per hour, normal sleeping hours of eight (8) hours deductible.
- k. Drivers on all extra trips that start after school shall not be charged on the extra trip Board for any hours that they would normally spend on their regular run. Example: A driver who has a regular run of two and one-half (2½) hours takes an extra trip that leaves immediately /after school and the time of the extra trip is four and one-half (4½) hours. The driver will be given credit on the extra trip Board for a trip that lasted two (2) hours.
- 1. Drivers on all extra trips that exceed three (3) hours away from the District will receive extra compensation for a meal period of one-half (1/2) hour. They will receive compensation for a n additional period of one-half (1/2) hour for each three (3) hours they are out of the District.
- Regular runs (except the Elberta run when it is attached to another run) shall pay a minimum of two (2) hours. Special runs shall pay a minimum of one (1) hour, and all other times over the minimum will be paid in fifteen (15) minute intervals.

- 31.04 Bus driver's warm-up, cleaning, safety check, and gas-up will be considered as part of the daily route time (fifteen {15} minutes).
- When required physical examinations are necessary, as directed by the Board of Education or State Law, these normal physical examination fees will be reimbursable by the Board of Education. Losing the ability to pass this physical examination could result in loss of employment in this school district.
- 31.06 Bus driver shall work the same number of student attendance days.
- 31.07 Bus driver shall perform duties connected with his/her position and is subject to bus route changes during the year at the discretion of the Superintendent of Schools or Bus Manager.
- Work uniforms for Food Service (cooks) are normally to be worn on student attendance days; custodial/maintenance uniforms are normally to be worn on regularly scheduled workdays.
- Food service Employees will be scheduled to work on district in-service days, or mutually agreed upon days, up to two (2) days per year when student lunches are not served. The time, with administrative approval, may be scheduled as school visitation, training or approved work in the food service area.
- When the Head Cook/Food Service Director is absent from duty, a member of the high school food service staff, on a daily rotating basis, will be designated to work the extra hours required to complete the necessary food service duties. Individual members of the high school food service shall have the option to opt out of this opportunity.

ALCOHOL AND DRUG TESTING

- 32.01 All Employees with bus driving certification shall be required to submit to and pass all physical examinations required by state or federal laws, including testing required pursuant to the Omnibus Transportation Employee Testing Act of 1991, 45 USC 431 and its implementing regulations. The Board will develop and implement a written testing policy in accordance with the standards and criteria contained in the implementing regulations of the Omnibus Transportation Employee Testing Act of 1991, 45 USC 431.
- Prior to the start of each school year, Employees covered by the Omnibus Transportation Employee Testing Act of 1991, 45 USC 431 shall participate in in-service training on the law, procedures and local policies. Employees shall be paid at their regular hourly rate for such time in training.
- Employees who are required to submit to, and undergo testing for drugs or alcohol shall be paid for such time spent, at their regular hourly rate. Any treatment costs are to be borne by insurance and/or the Employee.
- The Board and the Association agree to mutually develop a progressive discipline policy for Employees who do not pass their alcohol/drug test.

DURATION OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective as of July 1, 2000 and shall continue in effect until the 30th day of June, 2003.

If an agreement on the renewal or modification of this contract is not reached prior to the expiration date, this Agreement shall expire at such expiration date unless it is extended for a specific period or periods by mutual written agreement of the parties.

In witness whereof the parties hereto have caused the thisday of,	nis Agreement to be signed by their representative on
NORTHERN MICHIGAN EDUCATION ASSOCIATION/MEA/NEA	FRANKFORT-ELBERTA AREA SCHOOLS BOARD OF EDUCATION
By:NMEA President	By:President
Frankfort-Elberta ESP President	Vice-President
Superintendent	

APPENDIX A

evance #		School Di	strict 1. Sup 2. Sup	bution of Form perintendent pervisor cociation
	_	EVANCE REPORT Supervisor in Dupli	1	illoei
lding	Assignment	Nan	ne of Grievant	Date Filed
		STEP I		
Date Cause	of Grievance Occurred			
	of Grievance			
				
				
2. Relief Sou	ight			
		Signature		Date
		Signature		Date
Disposition	of Supervisor	C		

	Signature	Date
	-	54.0
	STEP II	
Date Received by Supe	erintendent or Designee	
Disposition of Superin	tendent of Designee	
Position of Grievant a	nd/or Association	
Date	Signature	
Jale		
	STEP III	

Index

Agency Shop and Employee Representation Fee	14
Agreement	4
Alcohol and Drug Testing	44
Association / Union Rights	7
Continuity of Operations	13
Discipline of Employees	39
District/Employer Rights	
Duration of Agreement	44
Employee Rights and Protection	
Evaluation	
Extent of Agreement	6
Fringe Benefits	37
Grievance Procedure	
Grievance Report Form	46
Job Descriptions and Compensation	34
Layoff, Reduction and Recall of Personnel	17
Miscellaneous Health and Safety	
Miscellaneous Provisions	34
Negotiations Procedure	13
Paid Holidays	33
Paid Leave Days	
Paid Vacation	
Purpose	4
Qualifications	19
Recognition	4
School Cancellations, Delays, and Early Dismissal	22
Seniority	
Separability	34
Special Provisions Bus Drivers, Food Service (Cooks), & Custodian/Maintenance	42
Dus Directs, i our service (Cooks), & Custourant trianice	

Fraining and Education	25
Jnpaid Leave Days	30
Vacancies, Transfers, and Promotions	19
Work Schedules and Overtime	20
Working Conditions	23